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HALE BRANCH
ROYAL BRITISH LEGION
NEWSLETTER – Issue 22
	
Welcome to the March 2019 edition in which we report on recent events and provide notice of some 
proposed trips and events .


	M.A.D.D. Charity Bike Ride & Wreath Laying in Ypres

[image: C:\Users\Jacksons\Pictures\Robert Burns Night 25th January 2019\bike logo small.jpg]
Terry Courtney, son of one of our members, and his fellow 37 riders participated in their third Annual 100km Charity Bike Ride in Bahrain on 2nd November 2018.  A huge well done to all riders who participated with particular thanks for their donation of £1,000, to the RBL Hale Branch Poppy Appeal.

[image: C:\Users\Jacksons\Pictures\RBL Llan Trip 2018\Terry Courtney cheque.jpg]

A statement from Terry:-  
“I feel honoured to have been able to play a small part in supporting our fallen and worthy veterans.  The Royal British Legion relies on charity and donations received from events such as the Bahrain Bike Ride ensure that they can assist veterans where necessary, be it financial, emotional or medical assistance for ex-servicemen and 
	servicewomen, or their dependents”.

As Terry was over in Belgium for the 100th anniversary of the end of the First World War, he kindly laid a wreath at the Menin Gate on Sunday 11th November 2018 on behalf of the RBL Hale Branch.

[image: C:\Users\Jacksons\Pictures\RBL Llan Trip 2018\Terry Courtney wreath laying.jpg]

RBL Hale – A Concert of Remembrance

Held in the Wellington Hotel on Friday 9th November 1918, this event gave all who attended (and we had a record attendance for one of our events!) the opportunity to remember the hardships and sacrifices of WW1 but also to recreate the celebrations which resulted from the 1918 Armistice. We were entertained by Katie Rudge, the Merseywave Choir and Ruth Nixon and the Breakaway Ukelele Band who all performed admirably. The evening was organised by Marie and Lesley with refreshments also provided. The most pleasing aspect was that we had amongst us many non-Legion members who were able to get some idea of what the Branch actually does – maybe it will lead to some more members.  

	



This is perhaps an appropriate time to inform members that Katie Rudge’s mother, Sue, who also attended this evening’s event is quite seriously ill and at present in hospital. Our thoughts and prayers are with both Sue and Katie at this very trying time and Katie knows that we in Hale Branch are here if we can help in any way.

Remembrance Sunday 11th November 2018
As is usually the case the branch paraded through the village behind the Clan Wallace Pipe Band to the War Memorial and St. Mary’s Church on Remembrance Sunday.  All the names upon the Memorial were read out on this special anniversary year.  There was an excellent turn out of local residents and children.  

2018 Poppy Appeal
This year’s Poppy Appeal has gone well to date. In the light of Steve’s resignation, Bill Sergeant took on the role of PAO for Hale Branch as well as Woolton/Halewood Branch – the possibility of combining the two Poppy Appeal collection areas is to be discussed shortly. It looks as if the Hale Poppy Appeal collection will be down on last year, mainly due to the fact that we had insufficient volunteers to cover the stall at Speke Retail Park except at weekends. However, this will be partially compensated for as we received one or two substantial donations which we did not expect – notably £1000 from Eli Lilley through United Way and £1000 from Terry Courtney from the sponsored bike ride in Bahrein. Woolton/Halewood is already about the same as or slightly more than last year although our collection was hindered by Costco severely restricting the hours for collections in their warehouses. Despite everything, the achievements of all who volunteered were fantastic! The future of the Poppy Appeal seems to be edging towards supermarket collections as the priority, but we are conscious that schools and shops etc., not only make a worthwhile contribution but also give us the opportunity to promote the RBL and its aims. We now need to build up a base of volunteers for next year’s appeal, so if you know anybody who might help or if you feel that you can help in any way, please contact Bill.
	Annual General Meeting
The Branch AGM was held on 5th December 2018 when the following officers were re-elected unopposed:
Chairman – Bill Sergeant.
Vice Chairman – Joe McGorry.
Secretary: Marie Fisher.
Treasurer: Paul Bostock.
Membership Secretary : Lesley Jackson.
Standard Bearer: Joe McGorry.
Social Committee: Marie Fisher; Lesley Jackson; Sheila Deakin; Tom Savage.

Welfare Committee: Joe McGorry; Evelyn Hudson; David Hudson; Keith Banks.
Committee Members: all the above plus Alan Sergeant.
Poppy Appeal Organiser: Bill Sergeant following the resignation of Steve Hall. 

Burns Night Supper
Everyone enjoyed our 2nd Burns Night evening held on 25th January 2019 with special thanks going to Tommy Savage, Malkie McKinnon and Bill Sergeant for their major roles during the evening, also to Tommy, Marie, Lesley and Sheila for their preparation, organisation and presentation of the evening.  The Branch would like to praise the chef and staff of the Childe of Hale for an excellent supper.  Below is a small selection of the photographs taken that evening:-
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With thanks to Jane Donnelly for the photographs
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2019 - Forthcoming Events

1940s Home Front at Llangollen Railway
[image: C:\Users\Jacksons\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\Temporary Internet Files\Content.Outlook\UAUJA5LT\Poster image1.jpeg]This year, on 13th and 14th April, the Llangollen Railway will transport you back in time and immerse you into a living experience of wartime and post war Britain.   Over the two days there will be various re-enactors, vehicle displays, 1940s dress with music and food of the era.  The Hale branch is hoping to run a coach trip on one of the dates so if you are interested in attending, please let Bill or Marie know.

2019 Trip to the Arboretum
[image: The National Memorial Arboretum]Over the years it has been customary for this Branch to commission a memorial plaque at the Arboretum in memory of Branch members who have passed away. Because there has always been a significant cost involved (currently about £6/700), we have always waited for the inevitable and have commemorated five members on each plaque, of which we now have 3. In recent years several of our members have passed away but we have not had the funds available to commission a plaque in their memory. With the help of an anonymous donation of £200, we are now able to do so. Subject to the consent of the NMA, we intend placing a fourth plaque, with a tree, in the British Legion Avenue at the NMA. This will commemorate Don Allerston, Ron Rowson, Michael Maddock, and Ron Crawford. In the past, the NMA has limited us to a set number of letters on the plaque so we are unlikely to be able to put Terry and Thelma Melia on this one. We hope to do this on 29th June 2019, which is Armed Forces Day, and will arrange a coach trip and invite family members of the deceased to come with us.




	
Hale Village Carnival
This annual carnival will take place on Saturday 8th June where the Branch will have their gazebo with a variety of exhibits and Poppy Appeal items available.

Pickering 1940s Weekend
On Saturday 12th October we will run our annual coach trip to this amazing event.  Whether you wish to wear 1940s dress, civilian or military, or just come as you are, do let us know if you would like to join us as soon as possible.  This is a very popular trip and the coach soon fills up.

Hale Branch Membership Appeal
You do not need to have served in the armed forces or live in Hale Village to join our Branch so if you are interested in joining us, details of when and where we meet is shown at the end of the Newsletter.

Book Review

Gentlemen, We Will Stand and Fight (Le Cateau 1914)
By Antony Bird

The military history of the Great War is quite often defined by the major engagement of the Somme.  Verdun etc., and in all honesty, quite rightly so, but the overall picture contains many small battles that somehow become overlooked and in particular, the opening shots of the war.

On 26th August 1914, before the advent of trench warfare, the battle of Le Cateau, fought with chivalry by men with bugles, officers wearing swords, no motor transport, everything manhandled or horse drawn, was at its time a decisive moment.

The British Expeditionary Force (BEF) was in retreat after the Battle of Mons.  General Sir Horace Smith-Dorrien Second Corps, some 60,000 men, exhausted and scattered, were spread out to the north and west of the town of Le Cateau.  The German General Alexander Von Kluck’ First Army Cavalry were already fighting the British in the streets and quite obviously wanted to engage the British in battle in the hope of a successful outcome, so early in the conflict.  The BEF CinC Sir John French, possibly realising he was outnumbered, ordered to continue the retreat ‘at all costs’.  Sir Horace Smith-Dorrien thought otherwise, hence the title “Gentlemen, We Will Stand and Fight”.

	
Sir Horace had the faith to trust the skill, courage and workmanship of the men who had already proved themselves at Mons three days before, he reckoned this was preferable, rather “than to turn our backs on the enemy in daylight”.

He was outnumbered three to one, and some of his fighting battalions and field artillery batteries only had an hour or two to ‘dig in’ and prepare for the battle.   And yet by the end of the day the men and officers of the Second Corps, though losing some 1,200 of their own, inflicted some 9,000 casualties on the enemy, in effect stopping him in ‘his tracks’.  So much so that the BEF was able to continue the retreat for the next ten days virtually unmolested.  It has been called ‘one of the most remarkable British feats of arms in the whole war’, yet while two brigades of infantry and artillery were fighting for their lives on a hill by Le Cateau, only ten miles away the rest of the BEF, Haig’s First Corps, was marching steadily away from there, while the Second Corps were forced to leave their dead and many wounded on the battlefield.  Such is war.

This is in many ways a ‘good’ book, it examines the men, weapons and tactics that enabled Sir Horace’s feat of arms possible, and yet the cruel irony of it all sees the ‘hero’ Smith-Dorrien sacked the following April (1915) while Haig, who marched away clearly with the sound of battle in his ears, was promoted to Commander in Chief at the end of 1915, which makes me suddenly aware of the fact that the hierarchy do not like heroes.

The book has an excellent collection of maps, the postscript pp 178-183, places Smith-Dorrien’s ‘victory’ in context in showing the German momentum and alongside General Charles Lanrezac’s French 5th Army success at Guise on 30th August helped in no small way to the German abandonment of the ‘fabled’ Schlieffen Plan and its cunning plan to encircle Paris.  The appendices at the rear of the book are very informative, giving (App 1) the loss of British soldiers 23rd-27th August, the order of Battle giving the composition of the various divisions.  Some local names crop up, 2nd South Lancs, 1st Cheshire, 1st East Lancs, 2nd Lancashire Fusiliers among them.  The vast majority of those killed on 26th August have no known grave but are commemorated at the C.W.G.C monument at La Ferté-sous-Jouarre, 66 miles to the east of Paris.





	  On the site of Smith-Dorrien’s stand there is a memorial (stone) to the men of the 2nd Batt Suffolk Regt, 2nd Batt Manchester Regt, 2nd Batt Argyll & Sutherland Highlanders and the XV Battery R.F.A. Once again the vast majority listed have no known graves and this sadly was to be the trend for the next four years.  The final appendix gives notes on the major players.  Some obvious faces surface, Allenby, French, Haig, Joffre, Von Kluck, Montgomery among them.  As I stated earlier, this is a good book covering a period quite often bypassed in the annals of the Great War, read it and open up your mind to our sometimes forgotten Tommies.

Joe McGorry


The Nishimura Submarine

Prior to writing this little stocking filler, I decided to look into the history of the submarine and a few surprises popped up.

The first idea of a submarine was conceived in 1578 by an English mathematician named William Bourne who planned it as a boat, covered entirely with leather and propelled by oars but his design was never realised.  Around 1620 a Dutch inventor, Cornens Drebbel, constructed a craft capable of submerging and resurfacing and trials on the River Thames proved successful.  By 1727 no fewer than 14 types had been patented in England alone, but it was in 1776 that the first submarine was used in warfare - The Turtle designed by David Bushnell of Saybrook, Connecticut, America. Though unsuccessful, the idea was born as a weapon of war and on the 17th February 1864 the Confederate submarine ‘Hunley’ blew up a Federal corvette, the ‘Housatonic’ in the harbour of Charlestown, South Caroline.  From then onwards development was rapid.  World War I saw the submarine coming into its own as a weapon of war.  Germany had the largest fleet of U boats (Unterseeboot) and are credited with sinking some 10,000,000 tons of allied and neutral shipping.  By WWII advances had been made both in submarines and the means of detecting them.  Major innovations after the war advanced so by 1954 the first nuclear powered submarine was commissioned, named ‘Nautilus’ though as far back as spring 1939 the first efforts to develop a submarine nuclear power plant were made at the U.S. Naval Research Laboratory in Washington D.C.  However, research was halted and all efforts were directed towards atomic bomb development, so it was in 1946 that the U.S. Navy took an interest in ‘nuclear’ submarines and as we know the rest is history.

	[image: https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/thumb/a/a0/U37_Lorient_1940.jpg/280px-U37_Lorient_1940.jpg]
Unterseeboot

Despite the obvious advantages of conventional submarines during WWII, the powers of the day, America, Britain, Germany, etc., realised that something small, more discreet, was needed to attack shipping in harbours etc., land secret agents and in general to ‘creep’ about almost undetected so the ‘Midget’ submarine was born, which if one thinks about it, was a throwback to the early days of submarines.  

[image: Image result for Nishimura Submarine]
Nishimura Submarine

As mentioned I was aware of the major powers interest in midget submarines but I had no knowledge of any Japanese ones, despite their manufacture and use of the larger vessels, so I was surprised to read of a Japanese Nishimura submarine in my magazine Model Boats September 2018.  Very like the early days of submarines, this was a private venture. Ichimatsu Nishimura, a self-taught engineer and inventor designed in 1927 a small submarine calling it the Nishimura Type 1 submersible for collecting coral and underwater exploration and the prototype was completed in 1929 by the Kee Lung Iron works.  It could operate to a depth of 180m. Realising the shortcomings of the Mark 1, Nishimura, set about designing an improved version with the help of Mitsobishi.  The Type 2 was launched from their Yokohama Works in August 1935.  The Type 2 was 12.8m (40.5 ft) x 1.83 (6ft) diameter, hull length 9.8m (32’ 9”).  It had a displacement of 20/23 tons and designed for a 4 man crew.  

	
It was powered by 2 electric motors of 16hp, but one was always kept in reserve.  Speed was some 4.4 knots, despite this both these small craft proved their value in geological excavations, research and survey work for a cross-harbour tunnel and conducting experiments in underwater sound propagation.  The Japanese Navy took an interest and used them for rescue work when two submarines I-60 and I-63 collided and sank in February 1939.  The Navy were impressed and quickly built by August 1939 two revised Type 2s, code numbered 3746 and 3747.  Number 3746 was used in the salvage operation of the battleship ‘Motso’ in 1943 but was nearly lost when it was snagged by a protrusion on the wreck, oxygen running low, it managed to ‘rock’ itself free using co- ordinating movements by its crew and was able to return to the surface.  With the end of WWII and the Japanese surrender, the Nishimura submarines were classed as weapons of war and ordered to be destroyed in December 1945.

Now for a twist in the tale - In 1973 a Mr. Motonabu Ukita of the Japanese Naval Equipment Development Association was visiting the Mariners Museum in Newport New Virginia, USA and was amazed to see and identify the Nishimura type 2 Midget submarine number 3746.  He said “I felt as if I had met a dead person”.  It transpires that 3746 had escaped destruction because the US Navy wanted to study it, but it ended up as a forgotten relic until Mr. Ukita’s discovery, so it is displayed today as a monument to its designer Nishimura whose intent was to use it for peaceful applications.

Joe McGorry

Anniversaries
At 11 a.m. precisely on 11th November, 1918, the war to end all wars came to an end. 

An armistice had been signed between Britain, France and Germany. Since the start of the Battle of Amiens, the German army had been in retreat. The American Expeditionary Force had now built up sufficient numbers to fight their own campaigns utilising French and British 
	field guns, tanks and aircraft and machine guns. Inexorably occupied areas of France and Belgium were liberated, the stalemate of trench warfare was broken. The Royal Navy’s blockade of Germany since 1914 had caused ever increasing shortages of raw materials and food, leading to starvation and death among the civilian population. As a consequence, there were riots on the streets of German cities, while dissatisfaction grew among the armed forces. The High Seas Fleet finally mutinied and refused to put to sea, while as the Allies advanced, German soldiers became more willing to surrender. The Kaiser was forced to abdicate enabling a civilian government to seek terms before the country disintegrated. 

The armistice agreement was finalised with the German delegation in a railway coach in the forest of Compiegne, the Germans having to drive under a flag of truce through their own and then the Allied front lines. Finally the German delegation signed the armistice documents at 6.30 a.m. on 11th. Incredibly the cease fire was transmitted at all front line troops and airmen on a front of over 400 miles in time for the armistice to commence. American forces continued with their attacks right up to 11.00, sadly resulting in many casualties as a result. As the hour of 11.00 approached, British troops entered Mons, where the war had started in August 1914. 

There were many mixed feelings amongst the front line troops, there was no wild celebration that the war had ended more of a gratitude that they had survived, a sense of emptiness and anxiety about what the future held for them. An RAF pilot took off late in the morning for a last look around the front. The skies were devoid of hostile planes.
As 11 a.m. approached, he spotted a group of “Tommies” who, having advanced as far as they had been ordered, were waiting for the ceasefire. Fortunately the officer had come prepared. Swooping down low over the group, he dropped a football to the troops below. After waving their thanks soon an impromptu game of football was under way in ‘no man’s land’.

Ben Jackson

	
The Hale RBL Branch website address is:- http://branches.britishlegion.org.uk/branches/hale


	If anyone would like to write a short report, an article about any ex-servicemen/women, book review or promote an event or activity for inclusion in a future Newsletter, please contact Lesley. 
The RBL Hale Branch meet on the first Wednesday of every month at 8.00pm at The Childe of Hale public house.   Please do come along.
You don’t have to be a member to join us on our organised trips so if you would like to come along please contact:-
Lesley Jackson on 486 1860 or email lesleyj@huntscross.plus.com; 
Marie Fisher marie.fisher@ymail.com or tel 07958 399252; 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Bill Sergeant  billtanat8@hotmail.co.uk or telephone 0151 724 3171
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